
REGULAR MEETING OF 
THE KENOSHA UNIFIED SCHOOL BOARD 

HELD AUGUST 27, 2013 
 

A regular meeting  of   the  Kenosha  Unified   School  Board was  held  on  Tuesday,  
August 27, 2013, at 7:00 P.M. in the Board Room of the Educational Support Center.  Ms. 
Stevens, President, presided. 

 
The meeting was called to order at 7:08 P.M. with the following Board members 

present:  Mrs. Taube, Mr. Flood, Mr. Nuzzo, Mrs. Snyder, Mrs. Coleman, Mr. Bryan, and Ms. 
Stevens.  Dr. Hancock was also present.  

 
Ms. Stevens, President, opened the meeting by announcing that this was a regular 

meeting of the School Board of Kenosha Unified School District.  Notice of this regular 
meeting was given to the public by forwarding the complete agenda to all requesting radio 
stations and newspapers.  Copies of the complete agenda are available for inspection at all 
public schools and at the Superintendent’s office.  Anyone desiring information as to 
forthcoming meetings should contact the Superintendent’s office. 

 
Mrs. Tanya Ruder, Executive Director of Community Partnerships and Media 

Relations, presented the Spring Creative Communications Poetry Contest Winner and she 
shared her poem.  Ms. Diane Wood, teacher at Roosevelt Elementary School, introduced the 
Roosevelt Chinese teacher and host family. 

 
Dr. Hancock announced Jenny Schmidt as Interim Coordinator of Special Education 

and Student Support effective August 1, 2013 and Marsha Nelson as Interim .5 Coordinator 
of Career and Technical Education effective August 28, 2013. 

 
Dr. Hancock presented an Administrative Appointment. 
 
Mr. Flood moved to approve Jennifer Lawler as Coordinator of Mathematics effective 

August 28, 2013.  Mrs. Coleman seconded the motion.  Unanimously approved. 
 
Mr. Bryan gave the Legislative Report. 
 
There were views and comments by the public. 
 
Board members made their responses and comments. 

 
Ms. Stevens made her remarks. 
 
There was no Superintendent’s Report. 
 
The Board considered the following Consent-Approve items: 
 
Consent-Approve item X-A – Recommendations Concerning Appointments, Leaves of 

Absence, Retirements, and Resignations as contained in the agenda. 



Consent-Approve item X-B – Minutes of the 7/23/13 and 8/16/13 Special and 
Executive Sessions, 7/30 and 8/19/13 Special Meetings, and 7/23/13 Regular Meeting as 
contained in the agenda. 

 
Consent-Approve item X-C – Summary of Receipts, Wire Transfers and Check 

Registers submitted by Ms. Heather Kraeuter, Accounting & Payroll Supervisor; Mr. Tarik 



they included the quality and completeness of the proposal, experience and reference 
feedback, the technical approach proposed by the firm, the quality of the energy report each 
firm provided, and a legal review by our attorneys. 
 

Based on our evaluation, Administration is recommending that we contract with 
Performance Services, Inc. (PSI) to provide performance contracting services for the energy 
and operational efficiency projects at the nine schools. 

 
Administration recommends final School Board approval of the energy efficiency 

projects and entering into a contract with Performance Services, Inc. for implementation of 
the projects as described in this report.” 

 
Mr. Nuzzo moved to approve the energy efficiency projects and the entering into a 

contract with Performance Services, Inc. for implementation of the projects as described in 
the report.  Mrs. Coleman seconded the motion.  Unanimously approved. 

 
Mrs. Sarah Schnoor, Senior Portfolio Advisor from PMA Securities, Inc, was present  

and provided information in regards to the Resolution Authorizing the Issuance and Sale of 
$23,300,000 General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2013 submitted by Ms. 
Kraeuter, Mr. Hamdan, and Dr. Hancock, excerpts follow: 

 
“At the June 25, 2013, Board meeting the Board voted to approve a resolution 

authorizing the sale of general obligation bonds not to exceed $17,000,000 in order to finance 
the Energy Efficiency and Security Project, also previously approved by the Board.  The 
Project involves energy efficiency and operational savings projects at District Buildings, 
including HVAC system upgrades, HVAC control system improvements, lighting 



Mrs. Schnoor distributed and presented the Moody’s Investors Service rating issuance 
document and noted an A1 stable outlook rating for the District.  She explained that the rating 
could go up with the restoration of balanced operations, increased reserve and liquidity 
levels, the strengthening of residential income indices, and/or local economic expansions.  
She also explained that the rating could go down with operating deficits leading to further 
deterioration of General Fund reserves, substantial tax base deterioration, enrollment 
declines, and/or weakening of the District’s resident income indices.    
 
 Mrs. Taube moved that the Board approve the attached resolution for the issuance 
and sale of bonds in the amount of $23,100,000 and authorize the Board Officers and District 
Administration to execute all documents relating to the sale and issuance.  Mr. Nuzzo 
seconded the motion.  Unanimously approved. 
 
 Mr. Robert Hofer, Purchasing Agent, presented revised Policy/Rule 3420.  He noted 
that at the August 13, 2013 Joint Audit/Budget/Finance and Personnel/Policy Committee 
meeting, the first sentence of C(2) of Rule 3420 was amended to read, “All contracts and 
renewal of contracts in aggregate of $25,000 in a fiscal year shall be approved by the School 
Board except in the event of an emergency and shall be based on three price quotations, 
whenever possible or advertised bids.”  Mr. Hofer discussed and provided some examples of 
emergency instances for clarification.   
 
 Mr. Bryan moved to approve revised Policy/Rule 3420 – Purchasing with the addition 
of “as determined and reported to the School Board monthly by the Purchasing Agent” after 
“in the event of an emergency” in paragraph C(2) of Rule 3420.  Mr. Nuzzo seconded the 
motion.  Motion passed.  Mrs. Snyder and Mr. Nuzzo dissenting. 
 
 Ms. Susan Valeri, Director of Special Education and Student Support, presented 
Policy/Rule 5534 – Medication and Policy/Rule 5534.1 – Anaphylaxis submitted Ms. Valeri, 
Dr. Sue Savaglio-Jarvis, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching and Learning; and Dr. 
Hancock, excerpts follow: 
 
 “Policy and Rule 5534 has been reviewed by the School District attorney and updated.  
Some minor wording changes have been made such as practitioner replaces the word 
physician.   Policy and Rule 5534.1, Anaphylaxis is an extension of the Medication policy.  
Anaphylaxis is always a medical emergency following exposure to an allergen.  For severe 
reactions, epinephrine should be administered to a student.  This policy would allow District 
Personnel to administer epinephrine through an epi-pen to a student suspected of having an 
allergic reaction without a prescription from their physician.  Epinephrine buys time for 
individuals experiencing a severe allergic reaction to get to an emergency room.  Before a 
staff member would be able to administer epinephrine to any student, they would have to be 
trained by a nurse or physician on 





Districts are required to report on two (2) types of restraint; mechanical and physical, 
and seclusion, detailing both the number of students (by disability status) and number of 
incidents.  Both a summary report and a full building level report are attached.  For the 2012-
13 school year, KUSD had zero (0) reports of mechanical restraint, 71 students who had a 
total of 212 incidents of physical restraint, and 36 students had a total of 140 incidents of 
seclusion.  This report is for informational purposes only.” 

 
Mr. Flood moved to table agenda item XII-C Approval of Contracts in aggregate of 

$25,000 until next month and that it be placed on the Consent Agenda.  Mrs. Taube 
seconded the motion.  Unamiously approved. 

 
Mrs. Coleman presented the Donations to the District as presented in the agenda. 
 
Mrs. Coleman moved to approve the Donation to the District as presented.  Mr. Bryan 

seconded the motion.  Unanimously approved. 
 
Mr. Nuzzo moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mrs. Coleman seconded the motion.  

Unanimously approved. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 8:46 P.M. 
 
     Stacy Schroeder Busby 
     School Board Secretary 
   


